Minutes - Aspen Grove Condominium Association Annual Meeting

Adult Clubhouse
Northstar Swim & Racquet Club

11:00 am
August 31, 2003

The meeting was called to order at 11:05 am by President Reagor. It was announced that a quorum of over 33.3% of the membership was in place though a combination of homeowners in attendance and proxies held by the Board. 

Minutes of the September 1, 2002 Annual Meeting were approved. 

The Board of Directors and management were introduced as follows:



President / Treasurer
Liz Reagor



Secretary


Susan Markowitz



Directors-at-large

Mario Alioto







Tony Turinsky



Property Manager

Peter Miller – Camco



Investment Advisor

Wayne Bridges – Smith Barney

President Reagor gave the Chairman’s Report that included the following:

1) Over the past year there has been turnover on the Board of Directors. President Mike Abel, Vice President Williams, and Director-at-Large Laura Sites-Reynolds resigned. They are thanked for their service and contribution of time and energy to making Aspen Grove a quality condominium association. 

2) Owners are asked to obey the leash laws and clean up after their pets. 

3) No storage of personal property is allowed in areas below front or rear decks.

4) Owners are asked to not attach or install anything to the exterior siding that penetrates into the paper beneath. This creates areas for possible water damage. 

5) Owners who wish to modify the architectural configuration of their units by the addition or changing of vents, windows, or decks must submit a written request and plan to the Architectural Review Committee for approval. Work is not to be started until ARC approval is given.

6) Owners are asked to only install blue and white  “For Rent” and “For Sale” signs within the 18” x 22” dimensions allowed by NPOA. Contact the Camco office to purchase a blue and white “For Rent” sign from the Association.

7) A walkthrough inspection of the property was conducted by Mrs. Reagor, the property manager, and the Camco maintenance supervisor on August 14th. A number of common area items requiring maintenance were noted and later repaired by the Camco maintenance crew. 

8) In response to a number of owners’ requests that the Association replace their single pane windows with double pane windows, Mrs. Reagor cited Article VI, Section 4, Paragraph B of the CC&R’s that reads as follows:

Section 4.
Owners’ Maintenance and Repair Responsibilities. 
Each owner of a Condominium shall be responsible for maintaining, repairing and replacing all components of the Owner’s Unit, including, without limitation, the following:


(b)
Maintain, repair, replace and restore the plumbing electrical lines, cable television service, water heaters and other utilities and any other equipment that is installed for the exclusive use and enjoyment in the Owner’s Unit and which are located within the inside perimeter of the exterior bearing walls of said Unit, and all appliances and equipment located in said Unit. In the case of utility lines the Owner’s maintenance and repair obligation shall be deemed to commence at the angle stop valve where the utility enters the unit. The Owner shall also maintain, repair and replace the windows and other glass surfaces of the Owner’s Unit

Mr. Miller presented the Financial Report which included a review of a proposed 2004 Budget with a 5% monthly fee increase, the Estimated Actual 2003 Income and Expenses, Estimated 10/31/03 Statement of Fund Balances, and the 2003 / 2004 Replacement and Reserve Worksheet. He explained that he had presented the budget with the increase at the 10:00 am Board Meeting.  He had used the 5% increase figure in light of increased operating expenses and the need to allocate sufficient amounts to the reserve fund for future capital item replacement.  The Board had not approved the budget and was requesting proposed budgets with 3% and 4% increases to review. At the 2002 Annual Meeting the membership approved annual increases of monthly fees tied to the consumer price index. The CPI is estimated to be 2.2% for 2003. Before September 16, 2003 the Board will approve the fiscal 2004 budget with a monthly increase of from 3% to 5% 

Mr. Bridges reported on the Association’s replacement reserve fund investments with his firm. With over 2.1 million dollars invested in the account a conservative laddered portfolio maturity approach with investments in U.S. Treasuries and Certificates of Deposit is followed. Maturities are tied to the end of replacement items’ useful lives. No more than $100,000 is invested with any one bank. FDIC insurance is in place with these investments. Investments are held to maturity. 

It is projected that the Association may have excess income over expenses for fiscal 2002, the following resolution concerning IRS Revenue Ruling 70-604 was moved, seconded, and passed by the membership: 

RESOLUTION REGUARDING INCOME TAX ELECTION

ASPEN GROVE CONDOMINIUM ASSOCIATION

RE:  Excess Income Applied to Following Year Assessments

WHEREAS the Aspen Grove Condominium Association is duly organized and existing under the laws of the State of California; and,

WHEREAS the members desire that the Association shall act in full accordance with the rules and regulations of the Internal Revenue Service;

NOW, THEREFORE, the members hereby adopt the following resolution by and on behalf of the Aspen Grove Condominium Association;

RESOLVED, that any excess of membership income over membership expenses, for the year ended October 31, 2003 as defined in the IRA Reg. 1.277-1, shall be applied against the subsequent tax year membership assessment for operations or common area replacements, as provided by IRS Rev. Ruling 70-604.

This resolution is adopted and made a part of the minutes of the membership meeting of August 31, 2003.

Mr. Miller reported on the Martis Valley Plan and the state of East West Partners’ development plans at Northstar. On August 28, 2003 the Placer County Planning Commission held an open meeting in Tahoe City where the Northstar Village’s Final Environmental Impact Report was approved. An appeal of the approval has been filed by Sierra Watch. This will place the approval decision in the hands of the Placer County Board of Supervisors. Should their expected approval not generate a lawsuit, it is anticipated that construction of the new Village could begin in the spring of 2004.

In mid August David Tirman of EWP and members of his staff met with President Reagor, homeowners Jay Mayhall and Meg Huffman, and the property manager regarding the placement of the village parking lot 135’ from the closest tower building. Concern was expressed at that time about the ski back being eliminated, many large trees being removed, and the natural buffer between the tower buildings and the lot being too thin. The EWP group agreed to move the lot towards Northstar Drive to accommodate the ski back, keep several of the large trees in place, include them in the lot area, and replant mature trees in the buffer area. A map of the proposed lot was lent to the Association for the August 31st Board Meeting and Annual Meeting. Markers were placed in the area where the lot is to be located for owners to review. While discrepancies were found between the map and the markers, it was explained to Mr. Miller by Mr. Tirman that the markers had been placed by the engineering firm without knowledge of the changes coming out of the mid August meeting. 

Mr. Miller reported that the NPOA parking lot expansion, in conjunction with the annexation of over 60 lots in the Big Springs subdivision several years ago, should be completed soon. The new lot will hold over 60 parking spaces and will be accessed by the new NPOA membership cards. The lot will not interfere with the ski back. 

The emergency access road out of the proposed Northstar Village was recently given a new location by the Placer Country Planning Commission. Rather than skirt the area adjacent to the rec center the PCCC has recommended that the road be accessed off of Big Springs Drive past the intersection of Martis Landing. 

Mr. Miller presented the Maintenance Report that included the following items:

1) In the fall Sierra paint & chemical will complete the painting of faded trim throughout the property. Siding sealing of units 3067-3069 with Preservawood stain will be done as a test building. The building’s trim was re stained black during the summer. The chemical reaction and appearance of Preservawood and the trim stain with the elements will be evaluated over the next year to determine if a program of treating all buildings with the same products will be enacted.

2) Asphalt pathways and spalled entry areas throughout the property will be repaired by Mosher Paving in September and October. 

3) Surface Systems is completing repairs to foundations at units 3022, 3030, and 3031.

4) During the summer exterior windows were washed and chimney flues were inspected and swept where necessary. 

5) Brush and dead tree removal was done during the summer to comply with the Northstar Fire Department’s defensible space program.

In New Business the following items were discussed: 

1) Owners requested that a directory of Aspen Grove owners be made available to them. Mr. Miller will prepare directories for distribution to owners who request them. Owners are asked to not provide these to phone solicitors.

2) In discussion of the proposed Village parking lot and its impact on the ski back, several owners requested that the Board have Northstar provide a letter of commitment to maintain the ski back. Maintenance would include the removal of downed trees and clearing snow away from the ski back so as not to block it.   Inspection of the ski back after storms or once a month was suggested. It was requested that the phone number for Northstar’s snow removal department be made available to homeowners should the ski back’s snow removal be unsatisfactory. 

3) In discussion of the ski back crossing the walkway entrance to the rec center it was requested that a skiable surface be installed in that area for the winter. The property manager will talk to the NPOA general manager regarding this request. 

4) A homeowner expressed concern over removal of the boulders blocking access to the area behind units 3061-3078 and 3124-3126. Without the boulders in place the area is open to off road vehicle and service vehicle traffic that damages the vegetation and creates erosion of the soil. Also, insurance liability concerns were expressed should a vehicle have an accident in the area. After discussion it was agreed that posts with a locked chain would be installed at the top of the road area behind building 3124-3126. Access will be controlled by the property manager. Only vehicles providing firewood deliveries and carpet cleaning will be allowed in the area. 

5) Several owners of tower building units expressed dissatisfaction over the 135’ buffer between their buildings and the proposed Village parking lot. It was suggested that the Association create a recorded easement or offer to buy the ski back area and the135’ parking lot buffer area from Northstar. Purchase of the latter would push the parking lot back closer to the Village.

6) Tower unit owners requested more lighting of the entry steps to their buildings, cleanup of the stairwell areas more frequently, and landscaping or reforesting of the areas around their buildings. 

7) A number of owners expressed interest in changing their single pane windows to double panes. The property manager provided a dual pane window insert bid from Incline Glass for all unit sizes. After discussion a subcommittee was formed to research other replacement window options. The property manager will work with the subcommittee on this project. A list of unit owners interested in changing their single pane windows to double panes was created. 

Election of the Board of Directors for 2003-2004 was held. Bob Thornton was nominated to fill the vacancy created by the recent resignation of Laura Sites-Reynolds. It was moved, seconded, and passed by acclamation to elect Bob Thornton and the existing Board of Directors to serve a term from August 31, 2003 through September 5, 2004, the proposed date of the next Annual Meeting. 

There being no further business the meeting was adjourned at 12:50 pm.

Respectfully submitted, 

Camco

Peter Miller

Property Manager
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